




UPPER HEYFORD PARISH COUNCIL

Jack Goodman Jr, Lt Col, USAF (Ret), Clerk to the Council,

Hillside Cottage, High Street, Upper Heyford, Bicester, OX25 5LE

Telephone: 07791-399823, Email: jackgoodman61@gmail.com
Minutes of Parish Council Meeting

23 January 2014
Present: Chairman; Lt. Gen. RC Menzies, Councillors Jo Allen, Roger Burt, Pete James, Carole Gother, Chris Scarrott and Parish Clerk Jack Goodman Jr 
1) Apologies for Absence: None
2) Code of Conduct: The Chairman reminded Councillors of the code of conduct requirements under the Localism Act of 2011.
3) Public Forum: No members of the public attended
4) Consideration of Dispensations: No requests for dispensations were tabled. 
5) Approval of Minutes: The minutes of the 21 November and 9 December meetings were approved by the Council as a true record and signed by the Chairman and Clerk.
The Council noted the sad death of Craig Lord. His contributions to the life of Upper Heyford were exceptional. He will be greatly missed and the Council extends its sincere condolences to Craig’s family and friends. 

6) Standing Agenda Items:

a) Public Liability Review: The Parish Council Hazard Log was reviewed and agreed. Two items remain open: Trimming of the pathway from Reading Room to the High Street, and the manhole cover at the bottom of Mill Lane. 
b) Village Hall Project: The Clerk reported that the Viridor Grant funding has now all been received. Viridor requires a plaque to be posted which is on order. The acoustic tiles still need to be affixed. Ian Lough-Scott suggested that several be fitted to test their safety and their effect on the roof plasterboard. Cllr Allen agreed to pursue this suggestion. The Clerk reported that a second grant request has been submitted to Viridor for the building of a patio at the Village Hall. 
c) Amenities Management Committee: There has been no meeting of the Committee since last Council meeting. Nothing to report. 
d) Registration of Village Green: The Map of the proposed area of the Village Green required by Oxfordshire County Council has been submitted. This is the last item that was needed for them to process the registration. 
7) Matters Arising: 
a) Control of Dogs: 
i) Dog Control Orders: The Clerk reported that no dog control order is required from the Parish Council regarding cleaning up of dog mess. There is a district wide order in place enforced by Cherwell District Council Dog Warden Service. It was agreed that more prominent signage is needed. Cllr Gother agreed to get sample of signage in use at Heyford Park for the Council’s consideration. Concerning the Dog Control Order to require dogs to be on leads in specified areas, a notice of intent is required to be posted in a local newspaper, and the public given at least 28 days to respond to the proposal. The Council agreed a form of words for the notice. The Clerk will action publishing the notice. 
ii) Consultation on dog waste bins: The Council considered the submissions to the consultation on where to place additional dog waste bins. The Council after considering all the suggestions and surveying the proposed sites has decided that two new bins will be adequate for the present. One will be placed half way up Mill Lane, opposite the Rectory wall, and the other at the top of Orchard Lane. The Council will consider further installations if deemed necessary in the future, The Clerk will order the bins and contract to have them installed. 
b) Community Governance Review: The Clerk reported that all data required from the Parish Council has been submitted to Cherwell District Council in support of the review to determine feasibility of splitting the Parish as Heyford Park grows.  
c) Registration of Heritage Assets: The Clerk reported this initiative is still on going.
d) Orchard Place Landscaping: The Clerk reported that planning permission has been received for the felling of selected trees at Orchard Place. The Clerk advised that a health and safety risk assessment will need to be submitted to the Council insurers before they will approve felling of trees by volunteers. Cllrs James and Scarrott will meet with the Clerk to draft the risk assessment for submission.
e) Broadband Upgrade: The Clerk reported that the only response to the Council letter submitted to various government representatives on this issue, only Kevin Larner from Cherwell DC has responded, saying that our letter was received and will be considered as part of an overall strategy currently being drafted.  The Chairman will contact the Leader of Oxfordshire County Council to establish the target time for County Councillors to respond to letters. 
f) Repair of Playground:  The Clerk has not had any success as yet in finding a firm to do playground repairs. It was suggested that surrounding Parishes be asked. The Clerk agreed.

g) Winter Planning: The submission from Cllr Gother on the new grit bin requirements for Heyford Park was reviewed. The Council agreed in principle to the purchase of five additional grit bins for the Heyford Park residential area subject to Dorchester Group’s agreement on the positioning of the bins and the provision of grit to fill them. The Clerk will progress. 

h) Allotment Management: Noting the new appointment of Mrs Ann May as Chair of the Poors Allotment Trustees, the Chairman requested the Clerk to arrange for him and the Clerk to meet with the Trustees.  The Clerk will organise the meeting.
i) High Street Verge: The Council acknowledged the agreement of relevant resident to remove the clay from the high street verge and to plant hedge infill in the spring. The Clerk was advised to reply to the resident with thanks, and to request that the clay removal be completed by early March. 

8) Finance: 
a) The Clerk briefed expenditure and receipts and account balances for the period and circulated copies of the accounts. 
b) The Council reviewed the forecast of outturn.

c) The Council agreed a Precept of £14,923.00 for fiscal year 2014/15. Household contributions will, therefore, remain at this year’s level.
9) Correspondence:
a) Cherwell Letter, Street Names: Cherwell DC has requested suggestions for the names of new streets at Heyford Park. The Council has placed a notice in the next edition of Valley News and the Clerk was instructed to contact Dorchester Group and the Heritage Co. at Heyford Park.
b) Gypsy Caravan Site Application: The Chairman briefed the planning request for the siting of a gypsy caravan site near Caulcott. The Council agreed to object to this application in association with Lower Heyford Parish Council and Pegasus Group who are acting as agents for the Dorchester Group. The Chairman will action this item.  (Secretary’s Note:  An e-mail has been sent by the Chairman to Mr Paul Ihringer at the Planning Department of Cherwell District Council citing the objections from Lower Heyford Parish Council and the Pegasus Group and emphasising Upper Heyford Parish Council’s objection to the planning application.)
10) Planning Applications:  The Planning Application Log entries covering the period since the last meeting were reviewed. Action on the applications was ratified. 
11)  Any Other Business:
a) Ian Lord Letter:  The Father of Craig Lord has written to the Parish Council thanking them and all of the residents of Upper Heyford for their support following the death of his son. He also has offered to contribute to a worthy Village Project in honour of Craig. The Council discussed options and agreed, in light of Craig’s Film Night sessions, that a contribution towards purchase of a computer projector for the Village would be appropriate. The Clerk will contact Mr Lord.
b) Parish Plan:  The Chairman briefed a proposal by the Dorchester Group for a combined Parish Plan to manage house building in our rural area. The Council will request a briefing by Dorchester Group at our next Parish Council meeting.  (Secretary’s Note:  The briefing has been arranged to take place at the start of the next Parish Council Meeting on 13 Feb14 in Upper Heyford Village Hall.  A flier notifying parishioners and encouraging their attendance will be distributed before the meeting.)
12) Date of Next Meeting:  13 February 2014
Approved 13 February 2014 
Lt Gen RC Menzies
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